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WRITTEN STATEMENT OF A NON-KEY DECISION 

CABINET 

 

ITEM: RESPONSE TO THE REVIEW OF HOW TO RETAIN 18 - 35 
YEAR OLDS IN HEREFORDSHIRE AND ATTRACT THEM TO 
IT 

Members Present: Councillors: RJ Phillips (Leader), LO Barnett, AJM Blackshaw,  
H Bramer, JP French (Deputy Leader),  JA Hyde,  JG Jarvis,  
DB Wilcox. 

Date of Decision: 6th September 2007 

Exempt: No    

Confidential No 

Urgent Decision: No 

Purpose: To respond to the “Review of how to retain 18-35 year olds in 
Herefordshire and attract them to it” (referred to as the 18-35 
Review) outlining acceptance or otherwise of the 
recommendations made. 

Decision: THAT the response to the Review and Action Plan set out in 
the report be endorsed. 

Reasons for the Decision: The Community Services Scrutiny Committee considered the 
18-35 Review on the 26th March, 2007.  The purpose of the 
review was to establish the reasons why 18-35 year olds leave 
the County and to focus on measures the Council could put in 
place to retain the age group and attract them to live in the 
County.  The review focused on key themes concerned with 
employment; housing; leisure; education and skills; transport 
and image.  A copy of the Review and covering Scrutiny report 
is attached for Members attention. 

The review was able to utilise data on demographic changes, 
which demonstrated that even with predicted increases in the 
number 12 to 24 year olds, in the County, the County would still 
be under represented in the age range when compared to 
population figures for England and Wales as a whole.  Based on 
current trends in 2011, the 15-24 age range will represent 11% 
of the County’s population, compared with 12.9% of the 
population for England and Wales.  Using NHS re-registration 
data the report also showed a net loss of the 15 to 24 age range 
of approximately 450.  This is compared to a net gain in other, 
older, age ranges, including a “gain” of 200 people between the 
ages of 35 and 39 years each year from inward migration.  The 
net loss of young people is not unusual for mainly rural areas, 
whereas more urban areas are seeing a net increase in young 
people population. 

The report also showed that despite schools performing well at 
GCSE level, businesses reported a shortage of skills, with 31% 
of employers feeling that that there was a significant gap 
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between school leaver’s qualifications and the qualifications that 
were required for work.  Research also showed that housing 
affordability was a significant issue. 

The research was supported by a small focus group of young 
people.  The interviews supported the findings that the reasons 
why young people leave or do not locate to the county are many, 
varied and usually a combination of factors.  However, primarily 
focus was on overall negative perception of the County by young 
people mainly regarding low wages, high cost of housing, limited 
career progression and lack of leisure and entertainment 
facilities.  The report also found that some small scale change, 
both physically and in people’s attitude could make a significant 
difference.  This included new businesses relocating to the 
county and more choice in terms of leisure could create positive 
images about the County in terms of meeting the requires of 
young people. 

Options Considered: Recommendations reviewed. 
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